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SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON CONTEXT SENSITIVE STREETS MINUTES
November 28, 2012
4:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Doyle Carter, Don Redman
Excused: Council Members Kimberly Daniels, Greg Anderson
Also: Dylan Reingold – General Counsel’s office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division,  Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Calvin Burney, James Reed, Soliman Salem – Planning and Development Department; Jim Robinson, Bill Joyce  – Public Works Department; James Nealis and Kevin Kuzel – ECAs; Melody Bishop – Downtown Investment Authority board
Meeting Convened: 4:02 p.m.
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting and presented an agenda with four discussion items.
Development review process flow chart
City Engineer Bill Joyce made two presentations on the development review processes for City and non-City construction projects.  Both types of development involve City reviews at the 30%, 60% and 90% stages of design.  The 30% review covers mostly existing site conditions and very preliminary conceptual designs.  The 60% review is where more formal drawn designs begin to be scrutinized in detail for compliance with applicable regulations.   At the 90% review stage the plans are circulated to the relevant regulatory, transportation and utility agencies for detailed regulatory review and sign-off.  Mr. Joyce felt that context-sensitive issues should be addressed very early in the development process rather than later when changes become more difficult and expensive.
Public Works Director Jim Robinson felt that the City needed to establish a new document – a design criteria packet – that would define the nature and parameters of each Public Works project at the very start.  It would be in the form of a narrative description rather than drawn plans which are much more expensive to produce.  If context-sensitive features are desired for a roadway, that fact could be included as a factor in the competency criterion of the RFP grading process.  Mr. Robinson committed to including context-sensitive factors in the RFP grading process on an administrative basis.  He also recommended that context-specific issues be addressed early in the design process, either at the 30% review or shortly thereafter.  Once designs are put on paper and get to the 60% review stage it is difficult and expensive to back up and revise.  Mr. Robinson suggested that all Public Works projects could be reviewed initially for their context-specific aspects, then with some practical experience in hand the department could later determine if a threshold for when to apply context-sensitive review would be appropriate. He cautioned that there will inevitably be a need to balance the desire for context-sensitive features like sidewalks and bike lanes with budgetary constraints, and some things may have to be sacrificed in the end where conflicts occur.  Mr. Robinson will present a draft of his design criteria packet in January.
Council Member Redman renewed his plea for a full-time bicycle/pedestrian coordinator to seriously push the concepts of bicycle and pedestrian friendly design in all design projects, not merely as an afterthought when time and resources allow.  In response to a question from Council Member Carter about local preference in City design procurement, Mr. Joyce said that proximity to the project is worth 10 points in the 100 point evaluation matrix.  

Mr. Joyce and Director of Planning and Development Calvin Burney discussed the design review process for private sector development projects.  The Development Services Division of the Planning Department operates a “one-stop shop” for plan review, including housing a plans examiner from the Fire Marshal’s office.  Mr. Burney stated that it would be appropriate to put review of context-sensitive features in the 10-step review process and have direct routing of plans to the City’s bicycle/pedestrian coordinator for review.  In the event of a conflict between different regulations promulgated by different organizations, the Chief of Development Services resolves the issue and makes the determination of which regulations apply.
Bike lane requirements on different road types
James Reed of the Planning and Development Department discussed the different categorizations of road types in various City documents.  The Comprehensive Plan distinguishes between urban profile and rural profile roads, which depends on the nature of the built environment abutting the roadway, with roads being categorized as rural if there is little or no development alongside, and no plans for such development.  The Mobility Plan provides for urban, suburban and rural zones based largely upon the land use maps in the Future Land Use Element of the Comprehensive Plan.  The Public Works Department also has designations of arterial, connector and local roads based on the current and expected near-term flow of traffic carried by the road.  Local streets are low volume neighborhood streets, which feed larger connector roads that funnel traffic from multiple neighborhoods to the major traffic-carrying arterials.  City regulations currently require bike lanes to be 4 feet wide on the outer lane of urban profile roads.  Council Member Boyer felt that the context-sensitive features inserted into the Land Development Procedures Manual (Red Book) should be based on the road type and surrounding development, not on a simple urban or rural profile designation, which can exist in a variety of contexts, some of which do not match the standard definition.
Complete streets checklist
Planning Director Calvin Burney said that he had reviewed the City of Seattle Complete Streets Checklist and that Jacksonville is doing some, but not all, of the functions that Seattle utilizes.  He envisioned convening a cooperative effort of the Public Works Department, Planning Department and JTA to come up with a Jacksonville complete streets checklist.  He too recommended that the checklist be used at the beginning of a development process, either at the plan pre-submittal meeting or shortly thereafter, perhaps at the beginning of the 10-set review process.  Mr. Burney agreed to provide staff assistance to a joint process with the Public Works Department and JTA to develop a draft checklist for review in January.
Sidewalk fund
Mr. Burney explained that the Planning Department always encourages developers to install the required sidewalks, and most do so.  If for some reason that is not practical or desirable, the developer can write a check to the Development Services Division for deposit in a fund over which the Planning Department has no control – the department is merely the conduit for collecting the fee and depositing it with the Tax Collector.  Bill Joyce said that the fund described by Mr. Burney is not the source of funding the Public Works Department uses to construct or maintain sidewalks; those funds are appropriated from the General Fund in the annual budget bill.  The City typically appropriates $1.5 million annually for sidewalks - $1 million for repair and $500,000 for construction of new sidewalks.  Dylan Reingold of the Office of General Counsel was asked to research where the sidewalk alternative funds are being deposited and what they may be lawfully used for.

Ms. Boyer discussed her proposed legislation that would amend the Ordinance Code to conform the sidewalk construction and maintenance sections to current practice, which is far different than what the Code provides.  She noted that Chris LeDew of the Florida Department of Transportation informed her recently that the FDOT has sidewalk construction grant funds waiting for applicants, and welcomes inquiries about potential uses from council members, school principals, or Public Works.  She urged that the City begin to start tackling the sidewalk construction list found in the Mobility Plan.  Council Member Carter requested Mr. Reingold to research the issue of who has liability for injuries occurring on sidewalks – the City or the adjacent property owner.
Public comment
None
Meeting adjourned:  5:45 p.m.
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